Unapproved Minutes

These are the unapproved minutes of the October 1, 2014 monthly meeting of the Walden Woods Conservancy Board of Directors to be presented at a future meeting of the Board of Directors for approval.

1. Call to order: the meeting was called to order by Board VP Brian Onessimo at 7:02 o’clock       p.m., and was taken over by Board President Dale Herrick at 7:05 p.m.Directors present were:, Kevin MacIlvane, Susan Raupach, Andrew Lattimer(Treasurer), Cori-Lynn Webber(Secretary), Brian Onessimo (Vice President)  Glenn Brand,  Diane Bernier and new member Adele Clark.  Directors Debra Denker, Michael Coffey, and Joe Palladino were absent.  Mr. Chris Kohnle of Elite Property Management, LLC was also present.
2. Approval of Minutes of Preceding Meeting: the minutes for the  July 30, 2014 monthly, and August 27, 2014 monthly as well as September 18, 2014 special meeting minutes of the Board of Directors meetings previously published on the Conservancy website and presented to this meeting of the Board for Acceptance were reviewed and the following changes were proposed:

Regarding July 30, 2014:

On page 1; under 3 paragraph 2 change line 1 to read Director Lattimer in lieu of Director Raupach change she to he.
On page 4 paragraph 1, insert “the trees surrounding his counsel which he believes are currently Conservancy designated” after the words “done in” and before the word “this”.
Further down in section b line five, correct typo “about”

Regarding August 27, 2014:

Insert date online one

In paragraph number three, nine lines from the bottom sentence beginning “and “should begin with the word “in “

Two lines up same paragraph change the words Malcolm pain, to MacIlvane
Director Herrick made a motion seconded by Director Lattimer to 

Accept the minutes as amended.  

Motion passed with Director Clark abstaining and Director Webber voting no.
There were no proposed changes to the special meeting minutes. Director MacIlvane made a motion seconded by Director Lattimer to 

Accept the minutes as amended.  

Motion passed with Directors Bernier and Clark abstaining.

3. Financial/Treasurer’s Report: Director Lattimer reported:  that the Conservancy’s operating cash balance is higher than the payables do. The Conservancy year today budget is overall okay however legal fees to date are $12,800 through August and the budget is $12,000 and there is also a slightly higher than budgeted insurance payment to date. There was discussion about expenses that are not paid to date as yet in the projected numbers as well as landscaping improvements that have not been completed at this time.
Year to date the Conservancy current net income is $11,165.94

The village current year net income is $26,575.65

The Ridge current year net loss is $1602.31

The Duplex current year net income is $2883.54

The Townhome current year net income is $2826.28

4. Property Manager’s Report:  Mr. Kohnle indicated that he has done his regular walks through and has listed the problems that they are dealing with in his inspection reports. 

Rhodora water issue: The Property Manager reported that CWD has progressed nicely with the project which will be completed shortly. There are a couple of concerns regarding items that have to be corrected and approved by the engineer. These are being dealt with. The decks are up in the lawn areas regraded. Staining and some cub cosmetic changes still need to be done. Director Brand asked about bushes that had been up there, he believed they were stand cherries. He wants to ensure that these will be replaced and that the grass will be fixed. He also inquired about having CWD use the sealer that the community has now selected to use. The Property Manager has forwarded that info onto elite and asked them to comply with the new product requirements that the townhomes and duplexes have adopted. Resident John for cozy who was present at the meeting and is a resident of the building in question is very happy with the result and notes that there has been no further leaking into his unit.

Draft budget:

Mr. Kohnle explained to the Board in an email to Director MacIlvane how the adjustment was made to the councils budgets so that Woodmoor pays a management fee, in addition to its Conservancy fee.

Kevin,

Below is what I hope the Board is looking for. These new fees began January 1, 2013 per the Board’s instructions and have been carried over since then. Please let me know if this is not what you’re looking for so I can continue to research and get you what you want.

G/L #6115 - Conservancy -       31% of management fee + $2.47 per unit from other councils (282 units)

                                $6,340.06 X 31% = $1,965.42 + $2.47 X 282 other council units ($696.54) = $2,661.96

G/L #7115 - Village -           14% of management fee - $2.47 per Village Council unit (72)

                                $6,340.06 X 14% = $887.60 - $2.47 X 72 Village Council units ($177.84) = 709.76

G/L #8115 - Ridge -             3% of management fee - $2.47 per Ridge Council unit (30)

                                $6,340.06 X 3% = $190.20 - $2.47 X 30 Ridge Council units ($74.10) = $116.10

G/L #9115 - Duplex -            26% of management fee - $2.47 per Duplex Council unit (92)

                                $6,340.06 X 26% = $1,648.42 - $2.47 X 92 Duplex Council units ($227.24) = $1,421.18

G/L #10115 - Townhome -        26% of management fee - $2.47 per Townhome Council unit (88)

                                $6,340.06 X 26% = $1,648.42 - $2.47 X 88 Townhome Council units ($217.36) = $1,431.06
Question was then asked regarding 31% not being used as a calculation for the Conservancy’s management fee. If the total management fee is $76,080.31 percent of that is $23,585. How do we calculate what the management fee is for Woodmoor? Director Webber and Director Lattimer would like to know how we calculate what that he might be. Director Herrick argues that the property management time is spent primarily on Conservancy issues. After a lengthy discussion it was determined that Director Lattimer will speak with the Property Manager and try and figure out where the numbers come from in the budget, work out the numbers and provide an understandable explanation to the Board at the next meeting, including what charge or credit will to each Council is included. The Property Manager was instructed to then make appropriate changes to the budget for the next meeting.
Director Webber inquired about the vortechnic units. The Property Manager spoke with the Town of Windsor (Marc Cohen) who informed him that it is the responsibility of someone at Walden Woods to take care of the three of the four vortechnic units. There are 4:1 on marble fawn, one on Haskins, one on Scarlet, and one on Walden Meadow. The cost is $1800 per year each to clean the units. Country Walk went in, in 2005 and 2006 and they have never been cleaned.

There was some discussion regarding where the budgeting for these items should be. Director Webber voiced her opinion that since these vortechnic units were required by the town in order to build the 188 units in the country walk councils, their maintenance should be the responsibility of the duplexes and townhomes.  Prior to the building of these units there was no need for these units, and the community would not have them now but for these units.

Director Clark feels that these units were installed to keep the ponds clean for the use by all within the community and as such should be part of the Conservancy budget. She believes cleaning of the units and replacement of the units when that is required should be a Conservancy expense. Council expenses should only be identified if the individual Council is the only one that benefits. She feels these units protect the pond in the pond is enjoyed by all.

Director Webber pointed out that the pond was enjoyed by all prior to the units in country walk without the cost.

Director MacIlvane made a motion to note Director Webber’s objection to this item in the budget and move on. This motion was seconded by Director Clark and passed with Director Webber voting no since she felt there was no need for such a motion.

The Property Manager will now put the numbers together based upon the special meeting minutes and the discussions at this Board meeting for additional review at the next regularly scheduled Board meeting.

September annual meetings and elections for councils: each of the councils have had their annual meetings the elections are all set. The duplex Council still has one vacancy for a Director.

Tree quotes: The Property Manager explained that we have not spent the money allocated for trees before because Paul is the appropriate time to do work on trees. He stated that this had always been his plan to deal with the trees in the October to November timeframe. His understanding is that there are fewer bugs and mold spores to grow if tree work is done in the fall.  He has walked the property with Ray’s tree works, he uses Ray a lot of the time finds that he has great pricing. When walking the property trees were tagged for trim and for removal. He estimates the tag trees will cost between 10 and $12,000. There are a few trees tags that are not on the list. Some of these trees don’t need to come down now but they will need to come down eventually. He estimates it will cost $10-$15,000 to actually remove trees. Property Manager was asked where these trees are. He noted that these are all around the boundaries and all are Conservancy trees. A pink tag means that the tree will be trimmed a red tag means that the tree should be removed. Many of the trees are along marble fawn trimming the entire area back. Director MacIlvane asked if there was any opportunity before race starts the work to group the village council tree work in with the pricing. Chris believed that was possible and agreed to work with Kevin on that.

Director Webber asked how Chris knew the trees identified are Conservancy if they are in Country Walk.  He had no explanation other than his understanding.
Director Webber inquired as to what the pricing is, whether or not there is a written quote for the Board to review and where the competitive pricing bids are. She asked whether or not the Board’s direction that three bids are obtained for any work is being followed for this work. The Property Manager explains that he recommends that we use this vendor because he’s very competitive. Director Brand noted that in his experience this particular vendor has been very responsive, does great work and has had competitive pricing. In the past we have had bids from Evergreen which is usually much higher than this particular vendor. Director Webber stated that her opinion is we should continue to obtain at least three quotes for the community so that we can assure them that we are doing our job to get competitive pricing and good work done. Director MacIlvane agrees that multiple bids are appropriate.

Director Lattimer asked why, if we have approved 15,000s for spending on Conservancy trees, and do we need to vote again and approve the spending of the money. He does not feel this is needed. Director MacIlvane felt that the Board should review all bids and if we can work toward a saving we should do that. He felt the management company should be assisting us with choosing which trees but that we have the obligation is the Board to determine which project should be done. Director Herrick feels we should get a quote from someone and select the lower quote. Director Webber feels that it is the Board’s job to determine which project should be priority and that the Property Manager should be taking direction from the Board as to what those priorities would be. She also felt that determining where the money should come from should also be a Board duty.  The Property Manager of agreed that he can only spend $1000 without Board approval at any given time. He can’t select which trees are being trimmed and removed. He can simply make recommendations to the Board who has to make that decision. He assured the Board that he has read the minutes from the special meeting and that he understands with the Board is looking for and will follow-up. He will make sure the Board has the quotes regarding monies being spent.

Items per reserve study: The cabana roofs are going to be repaired. We are using the low bid from Welch. The contracts are apples to apples now per Chris.  This bit is the low bid. Director MacIlvane asked to signs of the contracts once they are approved by the Board. The Property Manager stated he signs the lower numbers in the big projects are signed by the president currently Dale Herrick. Regarding the audit: a question was asked regarding changing the timing so that we can get the audit before the returns are filed rather than after. We are also looking at what the hourly rates being charged by the auditor might be since his fee agreement only states that it is per his regular rates which are not included in the quote.  The Property Manager will follow-up with the auditor on these questions.
5. Unit Owner’s forum:
Peter DeBisschop:

wanted to add a note to the discussion on the vortex at units. Unisource also has a unit that is on their property and their responsibility he feels that Unisource should be taking care of their unit as well.

On the issue of trees therefore five maples on the green that were supposed to include fertilization with their quote. He does not believe that was ever done, perhaps it was overlooked. It should be done in the spring and the fall for each of the trees.  Director Webber made a motion seconded by Director MacIlvane that fertilization be of the 4 to 5 maples on the green be incorporated into negotiations on the current tree work.  The motion passed unanimously.

Regarding minutes, the January 2014 minutes show a loss for the village, it is Peter understands that that was actually a surplus. He wants those minutes corrected. He still can’t see where the surplus is in the numbers. He wants to know whether this is an accounting change or reporting change. (CB August minutes were this was requested previously) Director Lattimer explained that the accountant gives elite and adjustment and then elite makes that adjustment after the audit. Director Herrick says the question is how we should deal with it. How do we make it show up in the numbers? Director Lattimer said the balance sheet needs another line showing an adjustment to reserves after the audit is completed.  Peter feels it’s not an accounting issue it’s just a reporting issue. Director Webber made a motion seconded by Director Lattimer that Elite add a line item adjustment to the budget for the reserves in each Council and the Conservancy showing the adjustment for reserve increases or losses in each calendar year. The motion passed unanimously.  It was determined that lite should contact the treasurer to discuss any questions it might have on this process.
On boundaries, Peter wanted to know do we need a survey or not? He pointed out that we’ve already spent nearly $20,000 on this process. He wants to know how the change of heart came regarding using the tree lines. He attended the meeting with attorney Pearlstein and his reported change of opinion on the tree line usage is troubling. Peter wants to know are the maps we have sufficient. Can we get some directions on the boundaries? He wants to know what the decision is going to be on plan a versus Plan B and if the attorney is recommending one plan versus the other, Peter would like to know how he came to that conclusion and whether or not there is anything in writing that addresses that conclusion.

Connie Sidley: had questions regarding the budgeting and specifically the assessment against Woodmoor of a management fee such that Woodmoor now has a budget without its consent.  Director Herrick explained that the 2014 budget was just adjusted by a percentage, so the Conservancy fee from everyone was paid the same. The councils, except Woodmoor, have a reduction in their management fee which is now paid for by the Conservancy. Connie again stated that she feels the budget was unfairly calculated and that if a management fee for wood Moore’s appropriate it would be a very small percentage of the full management fee. By her calculations it has been over $8000 and adjustment to make up for $1500 or less in arguable management fee.  Director Webber suggested that we wait for feedback from the Property Manager on the issue of these percentages to see whether or not this can be clarified and rectified.
John Boccuzzi:  his recollection from when he was on the Board is that the percentages were a guesstimate done by Jeff Byers our previous Property Manager. He doesn’t understand why the Board can’t just adopt a map and use it. Director Webber pointed out to Mr. Boccuzzi that that is exactly what Plan B attempts to do.

Bonnie Farmer:  wanted to know if there was an update on the water bills from CWD. Chris informed her that those bills do not belong to the Conservancy are the councils they are CWD’s responsibility; they need to follow up with the water company.

Terry Tracz:  as a relatively new homeowner she has attended many Board meanings and requested transparency in what the numbers are. She pointed out that if she understood the numbers and the questions regarding what the financial impact of the Board’s decisions is actually going to be, perhaps there would be less acrimony. She feels the questions regarding cost should be answered and documentation should be provided so that the homeowners can understand what they’re being asked to vote for.  Director MacIlvane stated that the answer to this is in the January 2013 minutes. Director Clark said that if unit owner’s still have questions these should be answered. Director Webber stated that the January 2013 minutes are not clear and do not answer these questions. Director MacIlvane feels transparency is a “squishy term close quote what do you mean by that term. He suggests that unit owners follow up with their counsel leadership to get information they’re looking for. Terry pointed out that her counsel leadership doesn’t have the answers to the questions because it has never been provided. She argues it should be published so that she can understand it and that better explanations on the financial items should be provided.

Rao Yamanchilli:  his understanding is that the Conservancy is the pool and tennis courts, that’s what he was told when he bought into the property. He’d wants to know why the Conservancy keeps growing and so much as being added into the Conservancy.

Deb Giampolo:  feels that any time a homeowner has a question it should be answered whether or not they’ve read the minutes if they take the time to attend a Board meeting. She suggests that the minutes be in a template form so that their consistent from secretary to secretary. She also suggests that we consider videotaping the meetings so that people can watch the meetings when they have the availability. She points out that the minutes are very inconsistent from secretary to secretary within the Conservancy was some minutes being very vague and some very detailed. It’s not reasonable to expect that 336 unit owners can attend every Board meeting so detail on the minutes is important. The more information provided in the minutes the more the Board can argue that is being transparent. The Property Managers pointed out that it is part of his job to answer any questions the unit owners have and he invites unit owners to contact him with those questions. Deb’s question is “what is the cost of these changes?”  She feels that when serious changes are being made to the community people should be informed and logical question should be clearly answered. Director MacIlvane repeated that in his council meetings they give their unit owners answers to questions when people come.  Director Webber stated that she has been asking for numbers that go with all the boundaries for the two years she has been on the Board, she attended meetings and has red minutes that show that they council members from her counsel requested those numbers prior to her being on the Board. Director Onessimo pointed out that we can’t agree what goes where so it makes it very difficult to figure out what the changes are going to cost.  He gave an example of the retaining walls in the duplexes: these are not reserved by any entity or allocated to anyone as yet. Director MacIlvane agrees that we should be clear on projecting the future costs and that all items should be laid out in the reserve study. The Board ordered the reserve study and it could change the reserve study if it chose to and as volunteers he pointed out that we all do our best. If people need to have insight into the numbers then we should deal with this as a Board.  

6. Unfinished Business

a. Council Boundaries:  John Boccuzzi spoke up from the audience saying that he feels having a white paper to explain the community and its history and background to the unit owners would be very helpful in making this decision. Director Webber pointed out that within the minutes there are two white papers discussing the boundaries one prepared by Director Johnson and one prepared by the original members of the boundary committee, written by Genevieve Lattimer and Charles Wimberly.

The Property Manager pointed out that the documents relating to boundary discussions on pages 52 to 63 of the Board packet. The president proposed having a separate boundary meeting which was scheduled for October 22 at 7 PM in the meeting house.  He also reminded those present that there is a documents committee meeting the following week on October 8 at 7 PM.

b. ISO:  Director Raupach pointed out that it was requested that this item remain in the unfinished business agenda. She asked the Property Manager what he has done since the last meeting to move this item forward. The Property Manager explained that he was instructed to do nothing. She asked if the Board can see the letters from the different unit owners on their complaints with respect to ISO, and the testing stuff. Director Herrick feels that the community should do some additional testing. Director Raupach stated that the town has already done testing but not in the right place or the right times. She can’t use her deck or live in her home. They are looking for something to test inside. She noted that she has found a website with complaints from other people from other facilities that ISO has put up. Director MacIlvane noted that he thought we agreed that the emails and the petition be prepared and sought. Then we agreed to percent art information and complaints to the head of the ISO and talk with them to see what they will do. He also feels that it would be appropriate that we propose a resolution and ask for some particular item to be completed. Noting that it didn’t appear from the gentleman’s reply that he was hostile to reasonable suggestions. Kevin suggests that we go with the facts and present them with the petition, the letters and emails from homeowners, website information regarding other community’s complaints regarding ISO, photos and proof of Susan’s own home testing which should be able to be downloaded onto a flash drive or disk of some sort. Once all of this information is put together and provided to the Property Manager the Property Manager should then request a meeting for the group to meet with ISO and perhaps the town if ISO feels the town should be part of this meeting. The committee to be involved with that will be Directors Herrick, Brand, Raupach and MacIlvane.
7. New Business:
a. Director MacIlvane mentioned that a Village member has an approved AAI on property and no wood North that might be encroaching on a common area.  He stated there is a need to investigate this quickly.  Apparently there was a fence that was there previously and the approved room addition needs to be completed within the fenced in area. The question is whether or not that has occurred. There has been a question raised as to whether or not the footprint has been enlarged.  Director Raupach suggested that the town building permit might be helpful on this topic. The Property Manager indicated that he will check on this and get back to Director MacIlvane.
8.  Committee Reports
a. Environmental committee: report was given by Director Brand.  Signage has been completed throughout the trails. The third weekend in October the committee will finish hand pruning the trails. 3 yard load of stone was distributed at the end of the marble fawn pathway. The committee is working very hard to protect and preserve the ecosystem.
b. Communications: Peter DeBisschop reported that the newsletter has gone out and 20 copies have been hand-delivered. There is an October 21, 2014 committee meeting to revise the communications committee charter. They anticipate one more newsletter this year.
c. Meeting House: Peter DeBisschop reported that there is a rental in November and December events are all booked up. Please pay attention to the thermostat the alarm when you use the meeting house for community purposes. 
d. Social committee: Stephanie McKinney reported the dog show and bike parade occurred on August 23, 2014 it was a great success. Banco scheduled for October 4, food and co-drive scheduled for October 11, the committee is looking for community volunteers to assist with the children’s Christmas party and are looking for alternative ideas instead of a visitation from Santa depending upon the responses they receive. Ruth Johnson asked if the welcome committee could be provided with a list of events so that back can be provided to new unit owners. Stephanie said that she would have no problem providing that document from her computer.
e. Welcome: Ruth Johnson reported that for welcome letters have been sent to visits have been made. There was a group welcome meeting on September 30 were three new unit owners appeared to him the townhomes one owner one renter and one Woodmoor owner. There are still 12 visits to be made throughout the community. 
f. Standards: Director Herrick began the discussion from the standards committee with a motion to appoint Patricia Murray to the standards committee, seconded by Director Lattimer Board liaison to the standards committee. She provided the Board with her resume which includes 28 years working in the mortgage banking industry she is a unit owner in the townhome counsel. She is also interested in taking on the role of chair of the committee which is currently lacking a chair.  The motion passed unanimously.  The Property Manager then gave a brief report. There is still a problem with the storm door issue in the duplexes and townhomes. There are still some units which are not in compliance and or are refusing to become compliant. He continues to work with those unit owners. The Board may have to take action at a future meeting.
g. Garden: Director Bernier said all is going well with the garden this year.
h.  Document:  Peter DeBisschop reminded all that there is a documents committee meeting for the Board next Wednesday on October 8 he is looking for the Boards to endorse or reject the concepts that he put into his synopsis document for the declaration in the bylaws and is hoping to get through all three documents.
The meeting was adjourned at 9:27 by Motion of Director MacIlvane, and seconded by Director   Lattimer.  The motion passed unanimously.  
